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SURVEY OF RECENT HALAKHIC
PERIODICAL LITERATURE

H YPOSP ADIAS AND
CIRCUMCISION

In a normal male the urethra, i.e., the
canal or passage through which urine is
discharged, extends through the entire
length of the male organ and opens at the
tip of the glans. Hypospadias is a con-
genital defect of the urethra representing
a developmental anomaly characterized
by a defect in the wall of the urethra as a
result of which the canal does not ter-
minate in an orifice at the tip of the organ
but opens instead on the under surface,
either at a point close to the glans or

elsewhere along the length of the organ
or, at times, close to or, infrequently, in

the scrotum itself. This is frequently ac-
companied by either an abbreviated or
displaced foreskin which may at times
leave the underside ofthe glans complete-
ly exposed and often gives the child the
appearance of being partially circumcis-
ed. Indeed, Avne; Nezer, Yoreh De'ah,
II, no. 322, states that at times the tissue

which is present may be a mere "flap of
skin" rather than a foreskin. If such is the
case the tissue need not be removed and
indeed such removal would constitute a
forbidden act of "hava/ah" unless under-
taken for therapeutic purposes. i
Hypospadias is an anomaly which occurs
in approximately one out of every 300

male births. If left untreated, depending
upon the location of the orifice, the male
may not be able to experience ejaculation
in the usual manner in conjunction with
sexual intercourse and hence will not be
able to sire children. This condition is fre-
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quently accompanied by a downward
curvature of the penile shaft known as
chordee.2 A similar, but rarer, congenital
anomaly known as epispadias involves
termination of the canal in an orifice on
the upper surface of the organ.

The earliest description of hypospadias
in halakhic literature occurs in Teshuvol
ha-Rosh, cited by Bel Yosef, Even ha-

Ezer 5, and Avne; Nezer, Yoreh De'ah,

II, no. 322. The earliest mention in

responsa literature of a remedy for this
condition appears in Teshuvol Halam
Sofer, VI, no. 64. The remedy described
by Halam Sofer as being current in
medical practice in his time involved

closure of the abnormal congenital open-
ing and surgical construction of an orifice
together with extension of the urethra by
means of inserting a silver tube. ' The pro-
cedure was apparently performed soon
after birth. Halam Sofer reports that
some rabbinic authorities of his day were
led to believe that the anomaly was fatal
and would lead to the demise of the child
no later than three months subsequent to
birth. On the basis of this information

those authorities ruled that circumcision
should not be performed.

Halam Sofertakes sharp issue with this
position, declarng it to be both medically
and halakhically erroneous. Halam Sofer
correctly observes that the condition is
not fatal. He also adds that even if the
anomaly were fatal, circumcision must
nevertheless be performed even though
the child is afflcted with a fatal defect (as
distinct from a child suffering from an il-
ness) provided that the circumcision itself
does not increase the degree of danger or
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foreshorten life. Halam Sofer reports
that he has been informed by a number of
physicians that hypospadias presents no
medical problem which would contrain-
dicate performance of circumcision in the
usual manner.

Contemporary medical practice is to
delay repair of hypospadias until the child
is approximately three years of age. At
that time an epithelial tube is constructed
in place of the missing segment of the

urethra and the congenital anomalous

orifice is closed. Physicians advise against
circumcision prior to the time of surgery
so that the foreskin wil be available for

use as a skin flap for transfer in conjunc-
tion with the reconstructive plastic

surgery necessary for correction of
hypospadias. The question of the per-
missibility of delaying circumcision for
this purpose is the subject of an article by
a mohel, Rabbi Joseph David Weisberg,

which appears in a pamphlet entitled Bril
Mi/ah, published in 5733 by the Falk-

Schlesinger Institute of Shaare-Zedek

Hospital in Jerusalem under the editor-
ship of Dr. Abraham Steinberg. No 'am,
XVII (5735-36), 52-60, contains a
responsnm on the same topic by R. Yitz-
chak Glickman. Earlier discussions of
this question include those of R. Aryeh
Leib Grossnass, Lev Aryeh, I, no. 41; R.
Aaron Burak, Pirhei Aharon, I, 182-185;
R. Pinch as Mordecai Teitz,Ha-Pardes,
Nisan 5714; and R. Chaim U. Lipschitz,
Sinai, LXII, no. 5-6 (Av-EluI5728). The

most comprehensive treatment of this
topic yet to appear is that of R. Ya'akov
Breisch, He/kal Ya'akov II, nos. 20 and
21, and III nos. 36 and 37.

This question, in terms of its halakhic
ramifications, is virtually identical with
another question which received exten-
sive treatment in rabbinic responsa.' The
latter question involved the circumcision
of a child born in 5664 in Poland in the
city of Plonsk where R. Zevi Yechezkel
Michelson served as rabbi. The problem
presented to this authority became the
subject of two responsa published in his
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Teshuvol Tirosh ve-Yizhar, nos. 97 and
127. Rabbi Michelson writes that he refer-
red the question to R. Abraham Borns-
tein of Sochaczew, one of the outstanding
rabbinic decisors of the day. The latter's
response, which is the best known and
most widely cited treatment of the ques-
tion, appears in Avnei Nezer, Yoreh

De'ah, II, no. 321. Rabbi Michelson ap-

parently also submitted the identical
question to a number of other colleagues
for their consideration. A number of
responsa discussing the selfsame problem
appear in the responsa collections of
other halakhic authorities.' These
responsa are addressed to Rabbi
Michelson and those which are dated bear
dates in the years 5664 and 5665. The case
in question involved a child who was born
with a "crooked foot." In order to cor-
rect that orthopedic problem the physi-
cians advised placing the foot in a cast.
For medical reasons which are not entire-
ly clear the physicians insisted that it
would be impossible to correct the or-
thopedic condition if circumcision were

to be performed on the eighth day.
Failure to institute corrective measures
promptly would have left the child a crip-
ple. In his response A vnei Nezer, basing
himself upon Rema, Orah Hayyim 656:1,
unqualifiedly permits postponement of
circumcision.' Rema rules that a person
need expend no more than twenty percent
of his net worth in fulfilment of any

given milsvah. The onus of remaining a
cripple for life, declares A vnei Nezer, is

tantamount to expenditure of far more
than a fifth of one's possessions and need
not be accepted for the sakeofamitsvah.'
Rabbi Breisch, Helkal Ya'akov, II, no.
20, cites Nedarim 64b, which speaks of a
person who does not have children as be-
ing comparable not merely to a cripple,
but to one who has died. Since one need
not become a cripple for the sake of a
mitsvah, it follows, a forliori, argues

Rabbi Breisch, that for the sake of fulfill-
ing a mitsvah one need not accept the pro-
spect of not being able to father children.
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It may also be noted that in the case of a
child born with hypospadias the question
is not of an individual crippling himself
for the sake of his own fulfillment of a
mitsvah but of one person causing
another to bear a life-long defect for the
sake of the first person's mitsvah. Citing
Prashal Drakhim, drush sheni, who
makes a similar point with regard to en-
dangering the life of another, Rabbi Lip-
schitz points out that the milsvah of cir-
cumcision is incumbent upon the father,
not upon the eight-day old child. The
father clearly has no right to cause the
child to be infertile in order for the father
to fulfill his own mitsvah.' A similar argu-
ment is advanced by R. Aryeh Leib
Grossnass, Lev Aryeh, I, no. 41.
Although neither author cites an earlier
source, the identical distinction is made
by R. Yechezkel Lipschitz, cited in
Teshuvol Tirosh ve- Yizhar, no. 127. io

Other authorities require that medical
treatment be provided and circumcision

delayed for entirely different reasons. R.
Yehudah Leib Zirelson, Teshuvol Azei
ha-Levanon, no. 61, argues that correc-
ting the orthopedic problem in order that
the child may have use of the limb con-
stitutes the fulfillment of a positive com-
mandment. Sanhedrin 73a declares that
the verse "and you shall return itto him"
(Deuteronomy 22:2) mandates not only
the return of lost property but, aforliori,
preservation of life as well. Azei ha-

Levanon cogently argues that restoration
of use of a limb similarly constitutes
fulfillment of this milsvah. Citing Ritva,
Sukkah 25b, he further argues that it is
permissible to undertake the perfor-
mance of a mitsvah even if, as a result, it
may be impossible to fulfill an even
greater milsvah at a subsequent time. i i
Accordingly, he rules that it is permissible
to apply the cast, even if circumcision is
delayed thereby, because correction of
the orthopedic condition itself con-
st;tutes the fulfillment of a mitsvah.

Azei ha-Levanon further argues that
failure to provide an available medical

remedy entails a violation both of the
commandment "you may not hide
yourself" (Deuteronomy 22:3) and the
admonition "nor shall you stand idly by
the blood of your fellow" (Leviticus

19:16). Rambam, Hi/khol Rozeah, 1:13,
Sefer ha-Hinnukh, no. 237; and Shu/han
Arukh, Hoshen Mishpal 426:1, basing
themselves upon Sifra, Kedoshim 41, view
those commandments as encompassing
an obligation to prevent not only loss of
life but also to prevent financial loss from
befalling one's fellow. 12 If so, argues Azei
ha-Levanon, it is similarly forbidden to
allow a person to suffer loss of the use of a
limb. Circumcision under such cir-
cumstances, concludes Azei ha-Levanon,
would constitute a violation of these two
negative commandments. This latter
argument is applicable with regard to the
circumcision of a child suffering from
hypospadias. Although, chronologically,
the mitsvah of circumcision on the eighth
day following the birth of a child presents
itself prior to the opportunity for

therapeutic remedy of this anomaly, per-
formance of milah effectively makes it
impossible to correct the condition at a

subsequent time. Thus the act of circum-
cision entails a violation of both "you
may not hide yourself" and of "nor shall
you stand idly by the blood of your

fellow. " Although a single negative com-
mandment is suspended under certain
conditions in order to permit the
discharge of a positive obligation, multi-
ple negative commendments are not
suspended for this purpose.

Rabbi Breisch further argues that cir-
cumcision is a milsvah which may be
fulfilled at a later time and hence may be
delayed for the sake of a milsvah overel,
i.e., a milsvah which, if delayed, will be
totally abrogated. The Gemara, Nedarim
31b, explains that Moses delayed the cir-
cumcision of his sons because God com-
manded him to return to Egypt. Fulfill-
ment of that command, which con-
stituted a milsvah overel, could not be
delayed, argues Rabbi Breisch, and,
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therefore, took precedence over fulfill-
ment of the milsvah of circumcision

which could be performed at a later time.
Similarly, concludes Rabbi Breisch, since
failure to perform surgery in a proper
manner for the correction of hypospadias
wil result in the abrogation of the mits-
vah of procreation on the part of the
child, circumcision may be delayed in
order to make it possible for him to sire
children.

This latter argument is predicated on
the assumption that since circumcision
can be performed subsequent to the
eighth day it is not deemed to be a mitsvah
overel. Support for Rabbi Breisch's view

with regard to this point may be found in
Magen Avraham, Orah Hayyim 687:5,
who explains a ruling of an earlier
authority on the basis of this thesis. It is,
however, at variance with the opinion of
R. Zevi Benjamin Auerbach, Nahal
Eshkol, II, 40:12 (Halberstadt, 5628),

p.l35. A question was posed to Nahal
Eshkol by a mohel who lived in a hamlet
in which there was no minyan on Rosh
Hashanah. Each year this individual
journeyed to a distant town in order to
pray and to hear the blowing of the
shofar. One year a birth occurred a week
before Rosh Hashanah. The mohel was
placed in a quandary. Should he forego
the opportunity to hear the blowing of the
shofar in order to perform the circumci-
sion or should the circumcision be
delayed in order that he might hear the
blowing of the shofar? Nahal Eshkol
rules that the mohel should remain at
home in order to perform the circumci-
sion. This ruling is cited and endorsed by
R. Shalom Mordecai Schwadron, Da'al

Torah 584:4. Nahal Eshkol considers the
possibilty that mi/ah might not be con-
sidered a mitsvah overel because it may be
performed subsequently while the blow-
ing of the shofar is clearly a milsvah

overel. He dismisses this contention as
"something strange" because the com-
mandment to perform circumcision on
the eighth day cannot be delayed. This
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position is based upon the recognition
that Leviticus 12:3 establishes an addi-

tional obligation beyond the milsvah of
circumcision; viz., an obligation to per-
form circumcision on the eighth day
specifically. Delay of circumcision

beyond the eighth day constitutes abroga-
tion of this latter mitsvah. Accordingly,
argues Nahal Eshkol, although circumci-

sion itself is not a mitsvah overel, circum-
cision on the eighth day does constitute a
milsvah overel.

Although there exists some disagree-
ment with regard to the precise nature of
the halakhic grounds for the ruling, all
rabbinic authorities agree that circumci-

sion may be delayed, if necessary, in
order to permit surgical correction of
hypospadias. Rabbi Glickman correctly
notes that when circumcision is delayed
there is no reason to perform symbolic
"letting of blood" or even parial circum-
cision on the eighth day. Moreover, such
a procedure is forbidden on the grounds
that since no milsvah is fulfilled the pro-
cedure constitutes an ilicit act of "woun-
ding." Furthermore, the father is likely
to be misled into believing that proper cir-
cumcision has already been performed
and may then fail to have circumcision
performed in the proper ritual manner in
conjunction with reconstructive surgery
at a later date.

Of paricular moment is a later respon-
sum authored by Rabbi Breisch, Helkal
Ya'akov, II, no. 36, in which Rabbi

Breisch suggests that circumcision may be
performed on the eighth day in a manner
which wil leave suffcient foreskin for
subsequent plastic surgery. The milsvah
of milah requires that circumcision be

performed in a manner which exposes the
entire glans including the corona or
crown. Hokhmal Adam, Binal Adam,
klal 149, and Hamudei Daniel, cited by
Piihei Teshuvah, Yoreh De'ah, 264:13,

rule that the foreskin covering this area

must be entirely removed by excision.
This is also the opinion of R. Judah Asad,
Teshuvol Maharya, no 250; Teshuvol
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Yeshu'ol Maiko, Yoreh De'ah, no. 42;
and R. Abraham Dov Kahana-Shapiro,
Dvar Avraham, I, no. 27, sec. 2. Other
authorities including Divrei Hayyim, II,
nos. ll4-ll8; R. Menachem Mendel
Schneerson, Zemah Zedek, nos. 101-102;
Halam Sofer, Yoreh De'ah, no. 249;
Maharam Schick, Yoreh De'ah, no. 245
and Maharsham, I, no. 27, disagree and
maintain that the essence of milah is
simply exposure of the glans which may
be accomplished by retracting the
foreskin in a manner which leaves the
glans exposed. R. Mordecai Jaffe,
Teshuvol Maharam Yafo, no. 12,
discusses both possibilities and states that
he is unable to resolve the question

definitively. The question hinges primari-
1y upon the meaning of the Hebrew word
"yimol-he shall circumcise" (Leviticus
12:3), i.e., whether the word means "he
shall cut" or whether its connotation is
"he shall remove" as is the apparent
meaning of the term in Deuteronomy
10:16 and Deuteronomy 30:6.

Citing the commentary of Tevu'al
Schor on Shabbal 137a and Teshuvol
Nefesh Hayah, Yoreh De'ah, no. 73,
Rabbi Breisch opines that even according
to the opinion of the authorities who rule
that retraction of the foreskin is suffcient
for fulfillment of the milsvah, the major
portion of the foreskin must nevertheless
be severed by cutting, while the re-
mainder may be retracted by pushing it
toward the body so that the entire glans is
exposed."

Thus there exists a possible method of
performing milah on the eighth day
without compromising the success of
future corrective surgery. It may be possi-
ble for the mohel to cut off a major par
of the foreskin and to slit the remainder
lengthwise and then to fold it back over
the corona thereby exposing the entire
glans. The portion of the foreskin re-
maining on the membrum could then be
utiized subsequently for purposes of

plastic surgery. Rabbi Breisch rules that
the opinion of the authorities who main-

tain that the entire foreskin need not be
removed by excision may be relied upon
in order not to delay fulfillment of the

milsvah of circumcision. Of course, this
procedure may be undertaken only if, in
the opinion of competent medical
specialists, the remaining foreskin is suf-
ficient for subsequent reconstructive

surgery. The procedure recommended by
Rabbi Weisberg is identical to that
described by Rabbi Breisch. Rabbi

Weisberg reports that this procedure

received the approbation of the late Rab-
bi Pinchas Epstein, former head of the
Bel Din of the Edah ha-Haredil, and of
the present incumbent of that position,
R. Yitzchak Weisz, as well as the ap-
proval of two other prominent Israeli
halakhic authorities, Rabbi Shlomoh
Zalman Auerbach and Rabbi Y osef
Eliashiv.

Medical specialists consulted by this
writer advise that the procedure described
by Rabbi Weisberg mayor may not be
contraindicated medically depending

upon the size ofthe foreskin, the location
of the congenital orifice, and the amount
of tissue required for corrective surgery.
In their opinion, this procedure would be
medically acceptable in only a small pro-
portion of cases. They are paricularly
skeptical with regard to the effcacy of

this procedure in situations involving
chordee as well as hypospadias. Correc-
tion of chordee requires removal of all
contracted connective tissue from the
ventral surface and covering the
straightened but now longer and hence
partialy denuded shaft with tissue. The
mobile, hair-free preputial tissue of the
foreskin is required for this purpose. It is
unlikely that the tissue remaining subse-
quent to a parial circumcision would be
suffcient for proper performance of the
reconstructive surgery. This is paricular-
ly true if, as is often the case, the baby is
born with a foreskin which is smaller than
usual.

Upon perusal of the halakhic and
medical literature on the subject of
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hypospadias this writer was disturbed by
the realization that with the single excep-

tion of Rabbi Moshe Bunim Pirutinsky's
treatment of this subject in his excellent
and comprehensive work, Sefer ha-Brit,
Likulei Halakhol 261:47-48, and Mekor
u-Bi'ur Halakhah 261:5, the halakhic
responsa devoted to this topic are
uniformly based upon misinformation
regarding the nature of the reconstructive
surgery necessary for correction of this
condition. It is implicitly assumed in the
learned rabbinic discussions of this sub-
ject that the sole issue is delay of circumci-
sion' the assumption being that milah is
to be performed at the time of surgery. In
point of fact most techniques employed
to correct this anomaly do not at all pro-
vide for excision of the foreskin. The

foreskin and mucosa are separated from
the glans and retracted over the corona,
then slit horizontally and folded along the
underside of the penile shaft to create a
new urethral tube. Often a buttonhole in-
cision is made in the foreskin in order to
allow passage of the glans through the

opening and folding of the tissue along
the underside. Although excess tissue
may be cut away, this procedure does not
involve excision of more than a minimal
portion of the foreskin." Some pro-

cedures which would permit excision of
the foreskin have been attempted recent-
ly. Chief among these is a technique in-
volving the carrying of a new urethra
through a tunnel created in the glans, a
process similar to that described by

Halam Sofer. This latter procedure is,
however, considered medically inad-
visable at the present time pend'

reports of more cases in which succes.

results have been achieved as well as the
passage of suffcient time to evaluate the
end results. il
Although the accepted techniques

employed in correcting hypospadias are
different from those described in the
published responsa, the halakhic issues
involved in such procedures are identical
to those discussed by Rabbi Breisch in
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vol. II of his Helkal Ya'akov. The prin-
ciple applied by Rabbi Breisch to parial
circumcision on the eighth day, namely,
that retraction ofthe foreskin constitutes
li acceptable form of fulfillment of the

ritual requirement, may be applied to
retraction of the foreskin in conjunction
with reconstructive surgery. "

Depending upon the degree of chordee
and the location of the congenital orifice
it may, in some cases, be possible to excise
a major portion ofthe foreskin at the time
that reconstructive surgery is performed.
If not medically contraindicated, this is
halakhically the preferred procedure.

The act of severing the foreskin should be
performed by a qualified mohel or by an
observant Jewish physician. Indeed, in all
cases, since retraction of the foreskin

constitutes circumcision according to the
authorities upon whom Rabbi Breisch
relies, the retraction should be performed
by a mohel or by an observant physician.
The procedure should also be performed
during daylight hours rather than at night
and care should be taken that there is no
adhesion of tissue to any part of the cor-
ona.17

In some few cases of hypospadias in
which no accompanying chordee is pre-
sent and in which the congenital orifice is
located at the base of the glans it may be
possible to perform whatever corrective
surgery is necessary without utilzation of
the foreskin and hence in such situations
there is no medical reason for delaying
circumcision. Indeed, some urologists
question the medical need for any correc-
tive surgery in such cases. i' Since in some
cases the possibilty of circumcision wil
depend upon the surgical technique used
this is a factor to be considered when

alternate surgical approaches are feasi-
ble. For this reason, it is advisable that a
competent rabbinic authority confer with
the physician in each such instance before
a determination is made.

This writer, following consultation

with a number of urologists, would
recommend for the consideration of
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physicians performing such reconstruc-
tive surgery and of halakhic scholars a
modification of the techniques currently
employed. The purpose of the proposed
modification is to perform circumcision
in a manner compatible with the opinion
of those authorities who require excision
of the foreskin rather than simply un-

covering ofthe glans.
At present, the surgeon does not com-

pletely sever the foreskin after it is stret-
ched over the exposed portion of the
underside of the penile shaft. The reason
for leaving a portion of the foreskin at-

tached is to assure an uninterrupted flow
of blood. This, in turn, serves to heighten
greatly the likelihood that the transfer of

the flap wil be successfuL. 19 The attach-

ment of the foreskin to a portion of the
body other than the glans which it covers
in the natural state does not appear to
constitute a halakhic defect with regard
to circumcision even according to the

authorities who require excision of the
foreskin. Hence grafting of the foreskin
elsewhere along the penile shaft poses no
problem with regard to fulfilment of the
mitsvah of circumcision. The sole pro-
blem is the failure to excise the base of the
flap which has been transferred in this
manner.

It is this writer's suggestion that such
excision be performed at a time subse-

quent to completion of the reconstructive
surgery after the surgical wound has com-
p�ete�y healed. At that time the skin at the

base of the flap, which is the sole remain-
ing site of original attachment, may be in-
cised with a scalpel. Since during the heal-
ing process alternate blood supply is
established, this excision may be ac-
complished without compromising the
success of reconstructive surgery, provid-
ed that this procedure is undertaken

subsequent to completion of the healing
process. Following incision and complete
severance of the original attachment of
the foreskin the wound may be reapprox-
imated with sutures. Such reattachment
ofthe foreskin does not appear to present

any halakhic problem, particularly since
despite reattachment the glans remains
totally exposed. Such reattachment is no
more than the implantation of the
foreskin at a site of the body which the
foreskin does not cover in its natural
state. This procedure thus provides for
circumcision in the optimal manner, i.e.,
excision of the foreskin rather than mere-
ly exposure of the glans, but does not
compromise correction of hypospadias
since it is performed only after
reconstructive surgery has been com-
pleted.

In performing this procedure the

epithelial tube constructed on the dorsal
side of the penile shaft in place of the
missing segment of the urethra should

terminate at a point just short of the cor-
ona since fulfilment of the milsvah of
milah requires that the foreskin be

removed from the entire glans including
the corona. 

20 Among the various techni-

ques described in the medical literature
some involve bringing the urethra to the
base of the glans while others provide for
bringing the urethra to the tip of the

glans. Termination of the urethra at the
base of the glans in no way impedes inter-
course or procreation. If, in the opinion
of a urologist, it is deemed necessary to
extend the urethra beyond the base of the
glans-a procedure whicl) , as has been
noted, poses an additional halakhic pro-

blem-it is imperative that a competent

rab binic authority be consulted before
corrective surgery is performed.

NOTES

i. See also R. Moshe Bunim Pirutinsky, Seier ha-Brit (New York, 5732), Likutei Ha/akhot
263:48; Cf., R. Ya'akov Breisch, He/kat Ya'akov, II, no. 20, sec. 3.
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2. A description of what is apparently a case of chordee appears in an entirely different context
in Teshuvot Rav Pe'alim, II, Even ha-Ezer, no. 2.

3. A similar remedy is described also by R. Shneur Zalman Ashkenazi of Lublin, Teshuvot
Torat Hesed, Even ha-Ezer. no. 38. Cf., R. David Menachem Babad, Teshuvot Havaze/et
ha-Sharon, II, Even ha-Ezer, no. 12.

4. One additional factor present in the case of A vnei Nezer is that in the situation brought to his
attention the procedure was to be performed within the first neonatal week. Although it
would preclude circumcision on the eighth day, the procedure, if performed prior to that
time, is undertaken at a time when, arguably, there is as yet no obligation with regard to the
mitsvah of circumcision; see also Minhat Hinnukh, no. 4, p. 8, and no. 97, and a responsum
of R. Abraham Nathan Elberg, son-in-law of the author of Teshuvot Tirosh ve-Yizhar.
published in Tirosh ve-Yizhar, no. 127. Cf., below, note 6.

5. See R. Malkiel Zevi Tennenbaum, Teshuvot Divrei Ma/ki'e/, V, no. 148; R. Yehudah Leib
Zirelson, Azei ha-Levanon, no. 61; and R. Moshe Perlmutter, Teshuvot Even Shoham,
Yoreh De'ah, no. 38. Tirosh ve-Yizhar, no. 127, reports that this question is also discussed
by R. Eliyahu Klatzkin in a brief work entitled Dvar E/iyahu. To my regret, I have been
unable to locate this book. See also Sefer ha-Brit. Likutei Ha/akhot 261 :47-48 and Sefer ha-
Brit, Mekor u-Bi'ur Halakhah 261 :5.

6. R. Malkiel Zevi Tennenbaum, Divrei Ma/ki'e/. V. no. 148, addressing himself to the iden-
tical query, denies that the orthopedic problem constitutes "even danger to a limb," but
nevertheless permits the cast to be applied. He further adds that this may be done only prior
to the eighth day while there is, as yet, no immediate obligation with regard to circumcision
even though fulfilment of the mitsvah wil subsequently be delayed. He rules, however, that
the procedure may not be performed on the eighth day or thereafter since at that time there
already exists an obligation to perform circumcision; see also Teshuvot Tirosh ve- Yizhar,

no. 127. A vnei Nezer notes the same consideration and advises against performing the pro-
cedure on the eighth day if it is possible to do so earlier. Citing Tosafot Rid. Kiddushin 29a,
A vnei Nezer declares that the obligation concerning circumcision devolves upon the father
on the evening of the eighth day even though the act of circumcision cannot be performed un-
til daybreak. Accordingly, he advises that the cast be applied prior to the evening of the
eighth day.

Teshuvot Even Shoham, Yoreh De'ah, no. 38, posits an obligation devolving upon the
father from the moment of birth to make preparations for circumcision on the eighth day.
Tirosh ve- Yizhar, no. 97, forbids a procedure even before the eighth day which would result
in postponement of circumcision unless the child suffers at least "some pain" as a result of
the orthopedic anomaly.

7. See also Teshuvot Even Shoham. Yoreh De'ah, no. 38. Cf., Teshuvot He/kat Yo'av,
hashmatot, sec. 89, who states that a person is exempt from fulfilment of any mitsvah
which would entail either sickness or great pain: He/kat Ya'akov. however, sanctions only
passive non-fulfilment and expressly prohibits an action which renders a mitsvah
nugatory. See also R. Abraham Pietarkovsky, Piskei Teshuvah. I, no. 120, who suggests
that this exemption may not pertain to fulfilment of the mitsvah of circumcision since by
its very nature circumcision, as distinct from other mizvot, entails pain.

8. Piskei Teshuvah also cites Rashba, Baba Kamma 9b, who explains that the rationale
underlying the twenty percent limitation is the consideration that expenditure of a greater
amount might lead to impoverishment and to the individual becoming a burden upon the
community. Although this consideration does not apply in the case at hand, Rabbi
Pietarkovsky opines that Rashba's comments should not be understood in a literal man-
ner.

A vnei Nezer's argument as it pertains to the mitsvah of circumcision, is, however, sub-
ject to question on other grounds. Minhat Hinnukh, no. 5, in his concluding remarks, sug-
gests that a person may be obligated to expend his entire fortune in order to fulfill a mit-
svah when non-fulfillment entails the penalty of karet. This position is espoused un-
equivocaly by Ma'aseh Bezalel, cited by Sedei Hemed, kellalim, ma'arekhet ha-lamed,
no. 107, s. v. vekatav od sham. Moreover, Minhat Hinnukh, no. 9, sec. 3, and no. 423,
suggests that a person is not obligated to expend his entire fortune in order to fulfill a
mitsvah if non-fulfillment entails but a single transgression, e.g., mazah or lulav; however,
should non-fulfillment involve constant transgression, e.g., mezuzah or, as in our case,
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circumcision, he may be obligated to expend his entire fortune in order to avoid continual
transgression each moment. Both considerations are present with regard to the mitsvah
concerning circumcision of oneself, but not with regard to circumcision of one's son; see
R. Asher Anshel Katz, Nahal ha-Brit, II, no. 32, p. 161. However, Tirosh ve-Yizhar, no.
127, apparently maintains that a person is obligated to expend his entire fortune in order
to circumcise his son as well; see also Sefer ha-Brit, Likutei Halakhot 261 :24. In con-
tradistinction, Teshuvot Marheshet, I, no. 43, maintains that no greater financial expen-
diture need be assumed in order to fulfil the mitsvah of circumcision than is required for
the fulfilment of any other precept.

See also Sefer ha-Brit. second edition (New York, 5738) addenda, p. 415, who cites a
comment of Rashi, Yevamot 78a, stating that an individual is exempt from fulfilment of a
mitsvah when such fulfilment entails the possible loss of an organ. Rashi's comment is

directed specifically to fulfilment of the mitsvah of circumcision.
9. Cr., however, both Teshuvot Rivash. no. 131, as analyzed by R. Baruch Ber Leibowitz,

Birkat Shmu'el, Kiddushin, no. 18, and Avnei Nezer, YorehDe'ah, II, no. 330, who main-
tain that fulfilment of the mitsvah accrues to the child. This also appears to be the posi-

tion of Rabbenu Hananel, Yoma 85a; see R. Ephraim Oshry, Divrei Efrayim, Kuntres me-
Emek ha-Bakha, no. 5. See also Koret ha-Brit, Mekor u-Bi'ur Halakhah 260:3.

10. See also Hatam Sofer, commentary on Shabbat 133b, who makes the identical point with
regard to endangerment of the child for the sake of fulfiling the father's mitsvah with
regard to circumcision.

iI. See also Teshuvot Radbaz, IV, no. 1087; Cr., however, Teshuvot Hakam Zevi, no. 106;

Teshuvot Tirosh ve-Yizhar, no. 127; Hokhmat Adam 68: i and Nishmat Adam, ad locum;
and R. Israel Meir ha-Kohen, (Hafez Hayyim), Mahaneh Yisra'el, ma'amarim, chap. 15.
The situation addressed by Radbaz involved an incarcerated person granted freedom for
one day of his choice each year. The question presented was whether he should avail

himself of this privilege at the earliest opportunity in order to engage in communal prayer
or whether he should delay exercising his prerogative until a time of particular significance
such as Purim or the Day of Atonement. Radbaz ruled that the prisoner should not
postpone the opportunity for performing a mitsvah even though delay would afford him
the opportunity of performing a mitsvah of greater significance; see also Sefer Hasidim,
no. 874. However, Hokhmat Adam and Hafez Hayyim adopt the opposite position and
rule that a soldier given the option of leave on a weekday or on Saturday should choose
Saturday, provided that such choice does not involve excessive delay, in order that he may
be able to pray on the Sabbath in the proper manner. This ruling applies even in situations
in which the soldier's duties do not involve violation of Sabbath laws and is based entirely
upon the consideration that the prayer on the Sabbath constitutes a mitsvah of greater
sanctity than prayer on a weekday. Thus this ruling reflects the position that a mitsvah of
lesser sanctity may be left unfulfiled in order to fulfil a mitsvah of enhanced sanctity at a
later time.

12. See also Hafez Hayyim, Be'er Mayim Hayyim, Hilkhot Issurei Rekhilut 9:1.
13. Cr., R. Moshe Feinstein, Iggerot Mosheh, Yoreh De'ah. II, no. 120.
14. See, for example, John H. Hand, "Surgery of the Penis and Urethra," Urology. third edi-

tion, edited by Meredith F. Campbell and J. Hartwell Harrison (Philadelphia, London,
Toronto, 1970), III, 2547-2569; Norman B. Hodgson, "Hypospadias and Urethral
Duplications," Campbell's Urology, fourth edition (Philadelphia, London, Toronto,
1979), II, 1571-1895; and Charles E. Horton and Charles J. Devine, "Hypospadias and
Epispadias," Cibo Clinical Symposia, Vol. 24, no. 3 (1972), pp. 2-27.

15. See Hand, p. 2562.

16. See Sefer ha-Brit, Likutei Halakhot 261 :48.

17. See Sefer ha-Brit, Likutei Halakhot 261 :48, as well Sefer ha-Brit, second editon, addenda,
p.415.

18. Cf., R. Chaim Zevulun Charlop, No 'am, V (5722), 306.
19. Such a procedure is termed the transfer of a flap, as opposed to a skin graft because a por-

tion of the tissùe remains attached throughout the transfer. A skin graft involves total
detachment of a skin segment for implantation at a different site.

20. Cf., Sefer ha-Brit, Likutei Halakhot 261 :48 as well as Sefer ha-Brit, second edition, ad-

denda, p. 415.
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